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Minutes of the Meeting

Voluntary Sector Forum (C&YP) – Norfolk

Held on Wednesday 5 June 2019
Dereham Football Club, Norwich Road, Dereham, NR20 3PX

	Item
	Notes
	Actions

	Welcome
	The Chair, Tim Sweeting, welcomed everybody present and explained the role of the Forum.  Tim explained there had been a change to the Agenda with Clare Morris now providing an update on the CYPMHS review in place of Abigail McGarry providing a safeguarding update as planned.

	

	Those Present
	Each person in attendance introduced themselves: 

· Tim Sweeting – YMCA Norfolk - Chair

· Belinda Crayston – Shine – Vice Chair

· Cindee Crehan – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Aimee Gedge – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Andrew Cawthorpe – The Prince’s Trust
· Bernadette Pallister – Family Voice Norfolk
· Charlene Ledgard – OPEN Youth Trust
· Clare Peak – Family Action

· Dan Mobbs – MAP

· Eloise Riches-Birt – Carers Trust CPN

· Jonathan Richardson – Diocese of Norwich

· Julia Haig – Girlguiding Anglia

· Julia Midgley – Leeway
· Ed Maxfield – Musical Keys

· Liz Cross – Home-Start Norfolk

· Sonia Poulton – Family Action


	· Tony Ing – The Benjamin Foundation
· Harry Town – MTM Youth Services

· Hazel Simmons – Equal Lives

· Belinda Jones – Carers Trust

· Pauline Connor – Action for Children

· Margaret Hill – Leeway

· Pat Brickley – Norfolk SEN Network

· Suzie Thurlow – Break Charity

· Simon Wright – Nelson’s Journey

· Laura Brown – Xenzone

· Suzi Heybourne – The Magdalene Group

· Niki Tillson – EP Youth

· Lucinda Freestone – E P Youth

· Andy Sexton – The Matthew Project

· Tim Eyres – Norfolk County Council


	

	
	Speakers in attendance:

· Natasha Rennolds
· Clare Morris – Rethink Partners
	· Suzanne Lowe – DCMS

· Peter Wilson
	

	Minutes of the Last Meeting and Matters Arising – Tim Sweeting
	The Vice Chair, Belinda Crayston, welcomed everyone to the meeting and gave an introduction to her organisation, Shine.  All those present introduced themselves and their organisation along with a brief summary of the work that their organisation undertake.

The minutes from the previous meeting, March 2018, were agreed as accurate.  All action points had been completed:

· Following on from Rashid Almutairi and Judi Garrett’s (NCC) presentation in March, sample letters which had been sent to users of the Children’s Centre buildings were circulated on 6 March.  Judi also confirmed the ‘defined’ geographical areas for Detached Youth Work and this was circulated on 18 March.

· The Young Carers information from Sue Hobbs (NCC) was circulated on 6 March.

· Elaine sent emails on behalf of Clare Peak from Family Action to a number of organisations and projects regarding feedback on the use of the Graded Care Profile. Focus Group meetings had taken place and Clare Peak gave a brief update explaining that she was still unsure why the Graded Care Profile was not being used.  Natasha Rennolds (in her role as Chair of the Workforce Development Group) is looking at neglect awareness/training during July and the Focus Group work undertaken by Clare Peak will feed into this.

· We asked everyone at the March meeting to forward any feedback on their experiences of dealing with Commissioners which could be taken to the STP Group for discussion.  However, there have been no responses.  
	

	Suzanne Lowe – Government youth focussed work, policy and priorities
	The Chair, Tim Sweeting, welcomed Sue Lowe to the meeting.
See presentation. 
Sue has been working on another project looking at data protection relating to Brexit so has been out of the loop on youth work policy for about seven months. However she is now working in her normal role.

Different aspects of youth policy are spread over several government departments, including Home Office, Education, Housing and Communities etc.   DCMS has a remit for online harm, sport and culture services (which often have young people as their target audience), youth voice and youth services.  It also maintains an overview of safeguarding, including support for voluntary sector groups.  Sue provided a summary of the current key projects:
· Youth Voice includes Youth Parliament and Make Your Mark (led by British Youth Council), as well as a youth steering group and Digital Youth research.
· Youth Charter:  This was announced on 11th April, work is under way in collaboration with UK Youth and the National Youth Agency.  This should be complete by end of 2019.  There will be opportunities for VCSE organisations to feed into this, Sue will make the Forum aware of these as they come up.

· NCS – they have been in operation since 2012 and is still ongoing.  However, NCS have now become an ‘arms-length’ body separate from the government.
· Youth Investment Fund: several VCSE organisations in Norfolk have benefitted from this, approximately 90 organisations nationally of which 9 are based in the East of England.  There are two phases of which the first phase is now almost complete and evaluations are being led by the Centre for Youth Impact. The Youth Impact Fund supports open-access youth services, rather than targeted work.

· Other funds include Uniformed Youth Fund for uniformed groups, Building Connections fund (with Co-Op Foundation) which is looking at youth loneliness, the ‘I Will’ fund (in partnership with The National Lottery) for youth social action, and support for youth qualifications (Level 2 and 3).
· Youth Futures Foundation – this was launched in March 2019, £90m is available from dormant accounts to support a piece of work to encourage young people from different ethnic and social backgrounds into employment (particularly those furthest from the labour market).
· Youth Endowment Fund - £200m Home Office funding for long-term early intervention projects that keep young people safe. This is delivered by Impetus, the Early Intervention Foundation and Social Investment Business. The first round is starting in Autumn 2019.

· DCMS is particularly interested in looking at what is working in the youth sector, and where local organisations / structures are supporting good work. Good practice examples include the Young Harrow Foundation who sent donation forms with the Council Tax forms to collect donations, via the Council, which could be used to fund local youth work. Young Manchester have been working with the vibrant IT sector in the city to deliver coding and IT skills sessions for young people in order to develop the skills the sector needs and increase young people’s employability.

· Questions:

· Concern were raised regarding challenges for smaller organisations around GDPR and digital consent. DCMS is working with LEPs to skill up VSCE organisations and build sustainability, and have previously delivered training on digital skills in partnership with NCVO which is now being evaluated (if evaluations are good, this work could continue).  It is more important than ever for organisations to stay GDPR compliant and this will not change after the UK leaves the EU. Sue is able to offer support for organisations who are not yet compliant, and the ICO has a ‘six step’ common sense guide which can also help.

· A question was asked concerning social value support and what this might look like. DCMS are continuing to work with Commissioning Academy to train commissioners and offer networking events for them, including around social value.  Work is already happening to sustain and support alternate delivery methods too.

· Views were shared regarding the YIF which has been amazing and young people have really benefitted, but organisations are having the same conversations about sustainability; there isn’t money in deprived areas to support these projects and it is difficult to make them self-funding, particularly at the same level provided by the funding.  Sue accepted the point and explained that there is a challenge around short-term funding. One of the core themes of the YIF is the focus on evaluation, across 90 projects, which will give a clearer picture of what works and why and what will help in the development of future funds.
Tim thanked Sue for her presentation.

	

	Natasha Rennolds, NSCB Lay member – Feedback on the Section 11 reporting process

	Tim welcomed Natasha Rennolds to the meeting.
See presentation.

Natasha explained that she is a Lay member which is a voluntary role and covers independent scrutiny. The biggest part of the role is the Section 11 (S11) self-assessment process.  S11 of the Children’s Act sets out what is expected of statutory and voluntary sector agencies with regards to child protection. It is the role of the NSCB to ensure this expectation is met.
Last year’s process included four stages – planning, self-assessment, peer challenge and audit report. The Signs of Safety approach was used. The peer challenge meetings involved health, Police and CS alongside voluntary sector representatives to talk about what is happening with regards to safeguarding in the sector.   

The S11 audit tool covered five areas - shared vision and culture, accountability and visible leadership, workforce development, organisational culture and what has changed in the past year. 39 organisations completed and returned an audit; this is less than last year but this is due to departments within NCC completing one audit rather than separate projects (e.g. libraries) completing their own. 13 of these were voluntary sector organisations.  
The findings from 2018 were generally positive demonstrating good engagement between NSCB and the voluntary sector.  Key points include:
· Sub-groups focussing on specific concerns (e.g. neglect) are useful but there is recognition that LSCGs are under-used and could be used better to recognise and raise emerging issues on a local level. LSCGs also need more support from the NSCB.

· Information sharing continues to be a problem, there is still lots of anxiety over GDPR.
· Signs of Safety is generally embedded but use of the tool is not always consistent across organisations. The Threshold Guide is being used. There is recognition that organisations using CADS need training about how to have those conversations in light of the culture shift that CADS has brought about.

· Workforce development: The Safer programme will be monitored by the Workforce Development Group from now on; it is generally good but needs a refresh. A review of multi-agency training took place with representatives from different organisations and new arrangements include 3 years of funding for multi-agency courses. There is a need for joint training for those working with 16-25 year olds due to gaps between child and adult services which should include NSAB.

· Monitoring and evaluation: there are concerns that supervision isn’t always effective or even present in some organisations.

· Voice of the child: this still needs work as children’s lived experiences are not always captured effectively. There is a lack of recognition that children are part of the community (e.g. in local planning), despite lots of very good youth social action work happening.
· Future work: this includes 16-25s work (transition to adulthood), engaging fathers and absent parents.
· This year’s process: The Signs of Safety format was welcome and challenge was seen as positive.  The S11 audit tool should now have been sent out with the deadline for returns being 2nd September.  There is a peer challenge meeting for the voluntary sector scheduled for 22nd October.  Any feedback can be sent to the Forum email address which will be passed on to Natasha.

A question was asked around a refresh / consultation on Safer.  Natasha confirmed that nothing will start before September but voluntary sector organisations will be involved.  A view was shared on how the reductions in service provision has an impact on safeguarding.  Also, that it is good to see the statutory sector working more closely together but health still seems to be working in silo.  Natasha advised that links back to using LSCGs are better to raise issues when organisations aren’t talking to each other.

Tim Sweeting confirmed that a refresh on Safer could be a future Forum agenda item and the Forum could also look at LSCG effectiveness.  
Tim thanked Natasha for the update.

	All: Please complete the S11 Audit Tool.  Any feedback can be sent back to the Forum

Cindee Crehan to look into a refresh on Safer at a future Forum meeting



	Tim Eyres – Early Years Transformation Work
	Tim Sweeting welcomed Tim Eyres to the meeting, who gave an update on a numbers of areas within Children’s Services:

· Health: work with CCGs has become stronger, especially on areas such as the CAMHS redesign and there are significant changes happening in health due to all CCGs merging into one body.

· Early Years:  the report has two strands – developing the new Early Years’ service and developing a ‘system approach’ for 0-5s to narrow the gap between most disadvantaged children and others. The other strand is issues of neglect and emotional harm – intervention is needed sooner. 
· Social Mobility – there is lots happening nationally, including a national report which highlighted ‘blackspots’ in Norfolk where there is poor social mobility.  A single service won’t achieve impact in all of these areas on its own.

· There was an opportunity for Norfolk to bid into a national process – The Early Years Transformation Academy – and was successful.  Norfolk will be one of 5, with the others being 2 London boroughs and 2 LA’s. There is no additional funding, but there will be national workshops and online learning to support the project development, overseen by a senior sponsor group to deliver a plan.  It will be led and supported by Early Intervention Foundation with a focus on joining up Early Years and maternity services.  The EIF is looking at building evidence for early intervention and supporting organisations to develop a more evidence-based approach in their practice. 
· What does this mean in practice? There is a multi-agency delivery team with representatives from Children’s Services, CCGs, MH trust, Healthy Child Programme, VCSE sector and Maternity Services.   Cindee Crehan is the representative for the VSCE sector.  There will also be a series of local stakeholder events taking place.

	

	Clare Morris – Rethink Partners; Update on CYP transformation work

	Tim welcomed Clare Morris to the meeting.   Clare explained that she had presented at a previous Forum meeting and had promised to provide further updates.  The ambition is to integrate and transform the previously segmented CAMHS system.  Rethink has looked at the system, made recommendations and are now working with partners to implement the plan.
The new service model: the ‘Thrive’ model was developed by the Anna Freud Institute and is a strong evidence-based and fundamental change in the way we think about CYP mental health. The service will now go up to 26th birthday rather than up to 18 years of age which means a better management of transition. The model is predicated on building resilience in the settings where they are learning, working, living, playing etc, and not a clinical / medical approach.  Services will provide support for episodic and long-term mental health needs with the intention being to provide services in the community and in schools, rather than medical settings. Up-skilling other professionals working with CYP is essential so they can support resilience and also support community activities that help build resilience. The focus is on early intervention and prevention.

The ongoing process will look at staffing needs and workforce development.  Events to engage with staff working in the sector and other key stakeholders are underway but there are no detailed plans yet. There are complex issues such as Inpatient beds, i.e. where do young people go if it’s not In-patients, but alternatives are being considered for a break from families, etc.

Estates plans are also happening as the new structure will require changes to wards and other settings due to the new age range.  There are plans to set up a steering group with VCSE sector organisations who have involvement in CYP mental health, led by an independent chair. VSCE organisations can approach with ideas and plans for projects which could be match-funded.

Please contact Clare Morris if you would like to be on the email update list (Elaine Lincoln also circulates these to Forum members) – clare@rethinkpartners.org.uk 

A question was raised around dual diagnosis of MH and substance misuse, and whether this has been part of the conversation?  Clare confirmed that they have steered away from specific conversations at the moment but this has been flagged as an issue and will be looked at in more detail later in the process.
Tim thanked Clare for the update.

	

	Peter Wilson, on behalf of Lord Lieutenant of Norfolk – Queen’s Award for Voluntary Service

	Tim welcomed Peter Wilson to the meeting.  
See presentation.  
Peter introduced himself and explained that this is the highest award given to local volunteer groups – winners are announced on the Queen’s birthday in June.  Nominations must be received by the end of September this year.  It is an equivalent of an MBE for volunteer groups and is an encouragement to those considering funding volunteer groups.
The two Norfolk winners in 2019 were Norfolk Schools Sailing Association and Friends of Langham Dome. However we know that there are many VSCE organisations in Norfolk and the county is currently under-represented.  Eligibility is light touch and not difficult to achieve. Full details available online: www.qavs.culture.gov.uk .  Successful groups will get a certificate, commemorative crystal, permission to use the Queen’s Award badge on their promotional material and two places at a Buckingham Palace garden party.
Clarification was sought around nominating young people working for an organisation.  Peter confirmed that groups of young people can be nominated but not by the managers or trustees of the organisation.  Peter also confirmed that people can nominate more than one group.
Tim thanked Peter for his presentation.

	

	Organisation news and discussion points – Tim Sweeting
Issues for Representatives


	Tim explained that this was the part of the agenda when views can be shared which affect the sector.  Tim opened the floor up for comments / questions.
Cindee Crehan explained that Momentum has been invited to partner with NCC on a project to help reduce parental conflict, which has negative outcomes on CYP. There will be funding for workforce development around this issue, including online and practical training.  The first meeting took place last week to identify organisations that could be involved. There is also a steering group looking at how to deal with the issue strategically and how best to roll out the training; if you would like to be part of this group, please contact the Forum.

Early Intervention Youth Fund (Cindee Crehan) – CCE work:  Detached Youth Work in Greater Norwich, four workers are engaging with young people.  Momentum are mapping preventative services and up-skilling volunteers in grassroots organisations. St Giles Trust are working in schools and delivering training to young people. MAP Pathways Out are holding mentoring sessions with young people where referrals are made through schools.
A question was raised around the project steering group (MACE board) membership – it was confirmed that only organisations funded through EIYF, the CE sub-group that has wider membership for other organisations, are delivering CCE prevention / interventions.  However, there is an issue with the Child Exploitation sub-group – it is ineffective as it is so big, it undermines the value of the group and can’t add challenge.
Dan Mobbs explained that he had been approached via the implementation strategy group and Health & Wellbeing Board about autism services as they are not currently working well.  It is hard to collaborate with them – in particular, autism services don’t link well with CAMHS.  Dan is meeting with service commissioners very soon, if there is anything Forum members would like to raise, please email Dan directly at MAP.
Cindee Crehan briefed those present on a piece of work going on with CCGs around how they can engage better with the VCSE sector. They are keen to come up with a better model and are looking at a Manchester model which involves a virtual Health and Social Care Assembly which provides updates from commissioners and opportunities to bring organisations together on specific issues.  Momentum, Community Action Norfolk and Voluntary Norfolk are involved in this work.  Cindee confirmed that work is due to start within the next month – CCGs are pushing for this to happen very quickly and also want to ensure engagement right down to community level, e.g. lunch clubs and non-formal community groups. Cindee will ask the new CCG COO to present at September Forum meeting.


	All; Please contact the Forum if you wish to be part of the Parental Conflict Steering Group.
Those organisations with an interest in the commissioning of services for CYP to contact Dan Mobbs:
DanMobbs@map.uk.net 

Cindee Crehan to request the CCG COO to attend the September Forum meeting.

	Any Other Business – Tim Sweeting


	Tim thanked all those for attending and confirmed the September meeting date (details below).  The meeting ended at 12.30pm.
 
	

	Dates of future meetings
	All meetings will be held at Dereham Football Club:

· Tuesday 10 September 2019 

· Tuesday 3 March 2020

· Wednesday 16 September 2020


	· Wednesday 4 December 2019
· Wednesday 3 June 2020

· Tuesday 1 December 2020
	Please save the dates in your diary.

	
	Tea and coffee is available from 9.00am, the meeting starts at 9.30am and finishes at 12.30pm.  
Please remember to confirm your attendance via email to forum@momentumnorfolk.org.uk prior to each meeting.
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